Forum for Interlending and Information Delivery
Minutes of the Executive Committee Meeting 15 January 2014 (DRAFT)

	Attendees:, Julie Clement (JC/Treasurer), Jennie Cooke (JCo/Vice Chair – Chair of today’s meeting), Sandra DeRoy (SD), Kate Ebdon (KE/British Library Observer), Su Fagg(SF), Natalie Guest (NG), Mark Kluzek (MK), Gillian Wilson (GW/CONARLS Observer), Chris Beevers (CB/Minutes)
 
	Apologies: : Marie Lancaster (ML/Chair), Tracey Jackson (TJ), Lucy Lambe (LL)


	Agenda Item
	Discussion/Decision
	Action

	1
	Minutes of the previous meeting: 

Executive Committee Meeting 16th October 2013 
Minutes were approved with the following amendments:
Point 2 page 3

There will be rooms available for the committee on the Sunday (not Monday) evening

Point 12 page 5

CONARLS are working IAML (no E)

…mounting brief collection descriptions within (not on) the UnityUK service

(for clarification any library holding a significant music collection containing items that can be loaned on ILL does not have to be a member of UnityUK for its collection to be described within the service)
Matters arising not on the Agenda: 

1.1 Contract for Sponsored Candidates to ILDS Conference

JCo will liaise with ML to modify the Sponsorship Agreement to ensure the candidate covers any losses for which they are responsible.
1.2 November date for FIL at Boston Spa

Friday November 28th is the preferred date. KE to confirm.
1.3 Consultation article on a modest increase to FIL membership charges

ML to supply in time for an article in a March issue of the Journal. CB confirmed that fixing annual subscriptions comprises part of the business of the Annual General Meeting but that if a proposal is put to a vote a simple majority is all that is required (10.d and 13 FIL Governing Document).
	JCo & ML
KE

ML

	2
	FIL Conference 2014 Planning 
Venue and Date

The Carlton Hotel
Edinburgh

Monday 23rd June – Tuesday 24th June 
SF provided the following update from the organisation sub-committee
Theme and Title

The following title had been agreed:
Northern Exposure: Marketing and Benchmarking for the future

Speakers

Antony Brewerton and Ned Potter have already been confirmed as our Keynote speakers (since this meeting Ned Potter has unfortunately had to withdraw due to family illness)
The speaker agreement has been sent out and has been queried by Antony. His presentation will cover branding and will use images of logos/trademarks from multinational companies which he would be prefer not to be shown either on the web-site or the video clip of the presentation for copyright reasons. It was agreed that the images could be redacted before the presentation was made public if that would be more acceptable to Antony. SF to get back to him.
Other speakers who have been contacted: 
Zena Mulligan to provide a further update on SunCat 
Stephen Winch on the development of a new document delivery system by NHS Scotland that will incorporate the BLDSS API and/or how NHS Scotland has coped without a CLA Licence. Both speakers were approved by committee. JCo to confirm their participation. 
Kay Grieves on her Seven Step Marketing Guide

It was also felt that another copyright expert to follow up on the adoption into law of the proposals highlighted by last years Keynotes would be of interest to our delegates. NG to sound out Emily Goodhand and CB to supply the name of the Copyright Officer at The University at Kent who he had seen at a recent BUFVC event.

SF is also liaising with Catherine Kearney of CILIP Scotland who volunteered to propose additional speakers.
Sponsors

SF has amended the Sponsorship Packages document as agreed last time and LL and SD have been sending it out to the ‘usual suspects’.
REP industries – Scott will not be able to attend but is considering sending another representative
OCLC - will consider their involvement after the call for speakers
Clio - CB to chase
CILIP Scotland - is considering sponsoring the drinks reception
SWETS – JCo to contact

The Combined Regions – GW to chase

The two ILL journals & SCURL – responses still outstanding – SF to chase as appropriate

Activity

The pros and cons were discussed further. On balance, the committee felt that some form of organised activity was valued by the majority of regular delegates.

SF agreed to have further discussions with potential tour bus operators and follow up the potential for visits to either Edinburgh University Library or the National Library of Scotland.
The nature of any activity would depend on the space we can allocate it in our schedule which will become more evident as we firm up our range of speakers.

Costs/Charges

The following were agreed at the last committee meeting:
Full conference early bird rate to members = £220.00

Full conference rate late booking rate = £275.00

Day Delegate member’s rate = £75.00 

Day Delegate non-member’s rate = £100.00

Time line

The KeyNote speakers and theme were not announced at our November event at St Pancras so will be announced with the call for speakers which will go out to the usual lists ASAP. The following deadlines were agreed:
17th January -  Theme and Keynotes announced and call for speakers posted        to usual lists

14th February - Speakers to submit their proposals 
28th February - Draft programme agreed by committee
1st March - Bookings opened and invitation of sponsored place(s) posted to usual lists
28th March – Proposals for sponsored place(s) submitted

11th April – Sponsored place(s) agreed by committee reps. and notified 
17th April (Maundy Thursday) - End of Early Bird Bookings
16th May - Bookings close 

23rd May - Delegate numbers confirmed with the Carlton
2nd Venue Visit
ML and JC will visit the venue to confirm details in March. Items already on the list to check are:

· Meal times

· AV facilities in each conference room

· Actual provision for sponsors’ stands e.g. tables, power points, extension cables, WiFi
· The logistics of proposed visits/activity

Any further items that members can think of to check/conform to be forwarded to SF

Other considerations
i. NG had investigated the possibility for using EventBright to administer the booking process. This would have the advantage of enabling delegates to pay by credit card which we often get asked about. However, this would potentially cost £7.70 per booking. It was agreed to consider for next time before the conference charges were set. JC also volunteered to look into the costs of enabling credit card payments via our bank account again.
ii. NG expressed concern that one of last year’s sponsorship candidates had also submitted an early bird booking. This year’s closing date for sponsorship has been set to enable rejected candidates to take advantage of the reduced Early Bird rate before it closes.
iii. Delegates will be asked to sign up for their first and second choice break-out sessions upon booking their conference place, to try and ensure more equal numbers attending.


	SF
JCo
NG & CB
CB
JCo

GW

SF
SF

JCo
NG

ML

SF

ML & JC
ALL

NG & JC

	3
3.1

3.2

	Other FIL event(s) Planning
Review of FIL at St Pancras (15th November)
Feedback had been received regarding the supposed sales pitch made by the Clio presenter at the end of her API demonstration. Some delegates would have also appreciated seeing more of the behind-the-scenes operation at St Pancras during the tour.
There was some discussion on the effectiveness of the event being only half a day. However, catering is prohibitively expensive for a full day event and an early start also negates against more remote delegates travelling down the same day without paying expensive commuter rates. It was decided to retain the event as half a day.
The FIL feedback session run by GW and MK will be formally written up for the Journal.
Interlend 2015 
CB passed on ML’s suggestion for a committee member volunteer to do some preliminary work on organising a venue for Interlend 2015. No volunteers were forthcoming. Potential areas/cities were discussed. CB noted that a map of previous ‘host cities’ had been compiled by a previous committee member and volunteered to try and locate it for circulation.
	GW & MK
CB

	4
	Social Media
Blog FIL 101 – It was noted that our Blog posts don’t seem to attract many comments. NG suggested that viewers might need to register for a Google Account to be able to comment and that might put people off. MK to investigate whether we can get some management information i.e. number of views from the Blog site 
Facebook – MK suggested that if committee members are Facebookers and ‘like’ posts on the FIL site it might generate more interest.
Members only area –MK to confirm whether or not we pay an ongoing maintenance fee

	MK
ALL

MK

	5
	ILL Benchmarking
CB apologised for not providing a draft of the Benchmarking Survey for the committee to peruse. The scoping survey had provided a lot of useful ideas and he still aims to get the survey out for the beginning of February.

He will meet with SF and MK following this meeting to discuss the particularly challenging workflow mapping question.


	MK/ SF/CB

	6
	Committee Members – Succession Planning

ML and CB will come to the end of their second, two year stint on committee and JCo also announced her intention to stand down slightly early, so there will be the following three vacant posts to fill:

· Chair

· Vice-Chair

· Secretary

The remaining elected committee members were asked to consider whether they wanted to take on these roles. The issue will be revisited at our April Meeting. Three new committee members will need to be recruited from the membership at the next AGM
	ALL

	7
	FIL Journal
The committee congratulated TJ on the successful re-branding of the Journal. Ideas for improving the impact of the contents were discussed:
· Shorter, snappier pieces and less duplication, perhaps delegates at Interlend could write up different aspects of the conference, or cooperate to produce one piece?
· Re-purposing other content e.g. Blog posts, for inclusion 

· Producing a style sheet/template. CB volunteered to draft a list of issues for consideration

· A guidelines for authors document. ML to compile.
· As similar challenges were also faced by the web-editor, could he work together with TJ to attract contributions from our membership and present them in a modern, digestible format? ML to discuss with TJ and MK

· Breaking up the text with appropriate interesting images. NG volunteered to source appropriate copyright free images

The committee agreed that we needed the next issue to be in March. This will also contain ML’s article proposing a modest increase to our subscription prices.
	CB
ML

ML, TJ & MK
NG

TJ & ML

	8
	Treasurer’s Report (see Appendix 1)

Balance on 31st December 2013 = £18,318.49
+ 5 month fixed term interest bearing account = £10,027.77 (This is now due and it was agreed to re-invest for a further 12 months at a fixed rate of 0.8%, as opposed to 0.7% for 6 months)
Membership invoices have been sent out and PO numbers are still awaited from some member institutions.

	

	9
	Membership Report

So far 2 institutions have cancelled their membership: Queen Elizabeth Hospital and University of Bolton, both citing a review of their costs as the reason, and we have had one new personal member.
	

	10
	Web Officer’s Report

MK is getting to grips with managing the site and longer term intends to review it’s structure.
	MK

	12
	CONARLS Report (see Appendix 2)

There has been one meeting since the last FIL Committee meeting. In future CONARLS will concentrate on a particular theme at each of their meetings. GW has been re-instated as chair and was congratulated by our committee.
	

	11
	BL Report (see Appendix 3)

A pilot of the new plug-in less DRM will be underway in the next few weeks.
Technical issues with ARIEL delivery have now been resolved. MK confirmed that the service had been more stable recently.

Customer clinics have been reinstated as a result of consultation with customers. The format of the events will change to a workshop style. Anyone with a meeting room to hold 40 people with PC and projection facilities who want to host a workshop should contact KE

BL have worked with Microsoft to digitise images from 17th, 18th and 19th Century publications and these are now being made available.

Voices of Science is a project to record the life stories of notable British scientists and engineers.

The exhibition Georgians Revealed is currently running.
	ALL


	13
	IFLA Report.
MK gave a verbal report on attending the ILDS Conference in Beijing last October. This will be written up in more detail for the March issue of the FIL Journal. 22 papers were presented, many from Chinese delegates. Papers were presented in English and summarised in Chinese for the benefit of local delegates. These included representatives from Beijing University, The National library of China and various Public Library Regional consortia.
Mark felt that there was definitely scope to raise the profile of FIL, which remains largely unknown to the majority of IFLA members. He is also enthusiastic about raising awareness of the activities of IFLA in the UK.

Whether to sponsor an additional place at the Nancy conference was discussed. JCo to raise with ML.
	MK
JCo

	14
	Any Other Business

None
	

	15
	Date of Next Meeting

Wednesday 16th April 2014 
A telcon would be arranged for March to progress any outstanding issues relating to organising Interlend 2014
	


Appendix 1: Treasurer’s report
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Treasurer’s Report
FIL committee meeting 15th January 2014

Balance on 31st December 2013: 

           £18,318.49

Plus 5 month fixed term deposit @0.7%          
  £10,027.77
Membership Subscriptions 2014

All invoices sent out. Awaiting PO numbers from some institutes. 2 cancellations so far: 

Queen Elizabeth Hospital

University of Bolton

1 new personal membership

Interlend 2013

No outstanding payments

FIL@St Pancras event

Expenditure for event   £129.36

Income received to date £1125.00

9 outstanding payments

Other

5 month fixed term deposit has just matured. Further options:

Instant access  0.05%

Fixed interest – 6 weeks 0.5%

3 months 0.6%

6 months 0.7%

12 months 0.8%

12 month flexi deposit – can withdraw up to 20% of balance in 1 withdrawal with 32 days notice 0.7%

Special deposits to be invested by 27th January

Kentucky Derby til 2nd May 0.8%

Commonwealth til 8th Aug 0.95%

Advent til 12th Dec 1.1%

Appendix 2: CONARLS Report
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Conarls Report FIL Committee Meeting 

15th January 2014

Representation at Conarls Meetings
The regional web site contacts have been updated, and whilst Wales and the West Midlands may be unable to send representatives to attend meetings, contact has been established and with representatives who have agreed to receive papers and to feedback issues.  It's hoped that this will further improve communication and participation with all regions.

Work Plan
In recognition of the increasing time constraints on members of the Conarls Group, it was decided prior to the meeting to reduce the number of agenda items to be covered, and instead of addressing the entire Work Plan, aspects would be identified for particular attention.  The November meeting concentrated on a refresh of the Conarls web pages.  Once the refresh has been completed, the ILL community will be invited to suggest new topics and resources for addition to the website, and occasional emails will be sent to the lists to publicise the resources available.  FIL's input will of course be welcomed. 

Promotion of the Bee Aware Scheme will be considered at the next Conarls meeting, scheduled in May 2014.  Bee Aware is a national scheme which promotes the inter library loan of alternative format material for Visually Impaired People (VIPs.)

Co-operative working with FIL
The Conarls Group continue to support the work of FIL and are happy to publicise projects and events on their behalf.  The Group are interested to see the outcome of the ILL Benchmarking project, and have offered help with the circulation of material to relevant contacts. 

Conarls Chair

Gillian Wilson has agreed to remain as Chair of Conarls, with the continued support of the Group. 

Gillian Wilson

Special Collections Manager

January 2014
Appendix 3: BL report
FIL Executive Committee Meeting
Wednesday 15th January 2014

Document Supply

Default Copyright Fees

The Copyright Licensing Agency, CLA, default copyright fee for books and other non-serial material will increase from £12 to £12.30 on 1 January 2014. The new charges will apply to copyright fee paid copies supplied from this date.


Digital Rights Management (DRM) 
In the October issue of the Document Supply news we announced that we would soon be introducing an alternative electronic delivery DRM solution, which whilst continuing to be 100% copyright compliant, does not need the installation of software to read the document.

During November we invited a small number of customers, including proposed pilot institutions, to join us at the British Library to preview this new delivery option. These focus groups provided us with the opportunity to collect feedback and ideas to ensure that the service being developed will be one that suits customer requirements.
Next steps are to make changes based on this feedback, then to test the service with pilot institutions early in the New Year. Dependent on a successful outcome of these trials, we hope to start rolling out this new delivery option during the first quarter of 2014.

BLDSS Ariel Delivery

Technical issues with BLDSS which affected the delivery of documents via Ariel delivery have now been resolved. Customers receiving documents via Ariel Delivery should have noticed increased reliability with the delivery and attachment of articles. 

BLDSS Search Strategy – the best way to find available material

BLDSS lists details of a huge collection of material available for remote supply, whilst Explore the British Library, our main catalogue, provides records of items held in our entire Collection. 
Although BLDSS has article level records of over 42 million items, due to minimal catalogue records some of our material is only searchable at publication title level. We therefore recommend that initially you search for the item of interest using keywords. If you don’t find the item, then try searching for the journal title. If you find the publication title, you will be prompted for more details e.g. article & author details – please provide as much and as accurate information as possible to help locate the item required.
On occasions you may find it beneficial to perform a more specific search, in these instances, we would advise that you use the Advanced Search functionality available on Explore the British Library. When searching for items in Explore the British Library, please note that only those shown as available for remote supply may be ordered through BLDSS. To restrict your search, select Remote Supply from the drop-down menu to the right of Everything in this catalogue. To order items found in Explore the British Library via the online order form, you must have registered for a document supply British Library Online Account. 
BLDSS Customer Clinics

The British Library Document Supply Service (BLDSS) held a series of informal open sessions throughout the UK in 2013. These Clinics were organised in response to customer feedback from a survey held in 2012. As suggested by our customers, the Clinics provided an opportunity to meet with members of British Library staff, in addition to other ILL practitioners, to discuss the British Library’s services, feedback and share knowledge.
The discussions that took place and feedback received is invaluable in delivering our services and in informing future developments. A further series of events is planned for 2014 and would love to hear from any organisations that may be able to assist by offering a venue. Details of these events will be posted in Spring 2014. For further information please contact Customer-Services@bl.uk.
 
BL Wide 
British Library Newspaper Library  
The British Library is currently implementing a major programme of collection moves to safeguard the long-term future of the national newspaper collection. This involves moving the collection from Colindale, north London, to a purpose-built Newspaper Storage Building at the Library’s site at Boston Spa in West Yorkshire. The new building at Boston Spa will offer full temperature and humidity control, maximising the life-span of newspapers, and will have low-oxygen conditions to eliminate the risk of fire. 

The British Library Newspaper Library at Colindale closed on Friday 8 November 2013. High-use periodicals, microfilm collections, print newspapers and Newspaper Reading Room reference collections are now embargoed, prior to large scale moves. 

Once the print newspapers have moved to Boston Spa, access to newspaper content will be via microfilm or digital copies made available in a new News and Media Reading Room at the Library’s main St Pancras site, which opens in March 2014. At this point periodical collections will also become available to order again.

Print newspaper titles will remain unavailable for longer, because of the scale of the moves and the complexity of the process of moving them into the new building. This material is expected to become available again in autumn 2014. At that point, people will be able to request them in the News and Media Reading Room at St Pancras and they will be delivered within 48 hours if no microfilm or digital copy exists, and if they are in good enough condition to travel.
A Million First Steps  
The British Library has released over a million images onto Flickr Commons for anyone to use, remix and repurpose. These images were taken from the pages of 17th, 18th and 19th century books digitised by Microsoft who then generously gifted the scanned images to us, allowing us to release them back into the Public Domain.
The images cover a mix of subjects from maps, geological diagrams, beautiful illustrations, illuminated and decorative letters, landscapes, wall-paintings and much more that even we are not aware of.
The point of this release is to look for new, inventive ways to navigate, find and display these 'unseen illustrations'. The images were plucked from the pages as part of the 'Mechanical Curator', a creation of the British Library Labs project. Each image is individually addressible, online, and Flickr provides an API to access it and the image's associated description. 

- See more at: http://britishlibrary.typepad.co.uk/digital-scholarship/2013/12/a-million-first-steps.html#sthash.jmXhhtgY.dpuf
Voices of Science: The lives of British scientists recorded in full for the first time in a new British Library oral history archive.

A major oral history project to gather the life stories of British scientists has culminated in the launch of a new online archive by the British Library. Voices of Science features interviews with 100 leading UK scientists and engineers, telling the stories of some of the most remarkable scientific and engineering discoveries of the past century as well as the personal stories of each individual.

Exhibitions and Events

Georgians Revealed

Life, Style and the Making of Modern Britain 8 November 2013 – 11 March 2014
From beautifully furnished homes to raucous gambling dens, Georgians Revealed explores the revolution in everyday life that took place between 1714 and 1830. 
Popular culture as we know it began, and with it the unstoppable rise of fashion and celebrity. Art galleries, museums and charities were founded. In this time of incredible innovation, ideas were endlessly debated in the new coffee houses and spread via the information highway that was mass print.
Drawing on the British Library’s uniquely rich and rare collections of illustrated books, newspapers, maps and advertisements, as well as loaned artworks and artefacts, Georgians Revealed brings to life the trials and triumphs of the ordinary people who transformed Britain forever.

Kate Ebdon 02/01/14
13

